MINUTES FOR SEVEN (7) PUBLIC HEARINGS OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD HELD 
TUESDAY, JUNE 6, 2017 AT 7:30 P.M.  AT CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET

The chair called to order the June 6, 2017 meeting of the Planning and Zoning Board at 7:38 p.m.

A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL
Members Present: Scott Marlow (Ch), Anthony Sutton (V-Ch), John Grant, Richard Lutz, Carl S. Moore, Tom Nichol, Tom Panzella, Jim Quish, Rick Varrone
Not Present: Michael Dolan
Staff: David Sulkis, City Planner; Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk 
C.
STAFF REPORT    

Chairman Marlow asked for a motion to reorder the agenda items.
Motion: Mr. Panzella so moved.
Second: Mr. Grant
Discussion: None

Vote: Passed unanimously.
D.
NEW BUSINESS

1. 200 HIGH STREET (MCDD) -  Petition of Architect George Wiles for Site Plan Review Approval to convert the carriage house at Lauralton Hall into classroom and storage facilities on Map 54, Block 323, Parcel 7, of which the Academy of Our Lady of Mercy is the owner.

Mr. Wiles, Architect, 155 Brooklawn Ave, Bridgeport Ave, represented Lauralton Hall, saying the project required a change of use of the existing carriage house, which has been historically and structurally reconstructed. He said the building will be utilized for music programs and storage. Mr. Sulkis said if approved, a parking waiver was needed.

After a short discussion, the board voted.
Motion: Mr. Varrone to approve.

Second: Mr. Grant

Discussion: None

Vote: Passed unanimously.

6.
31 EASTERN STEEL ROAD (aka 285 WODMONT ROAD) (ID) – Petition of Stephen Dzialo for Special Permit and Site Plan Review approval to establish an auto repair facility in an existing building, on Map 80, Block 810, Parcel 13B1, of which Connors Properties is the owner.

Mr.  Dzialo described his business. Mr. Sulkis said the site is in an existing industrial park with no changes proposed for the building.

After a short discussion, the board voted.

Motion: Mr. Quish to approve.

Second: Mr. Panzella

Motion: Mr. Sutton to rescind the vote

Second: Mr. Verrone

Chairman Marlow opened the hearing to the public with instructions.

Favor: No response.

Opposed: No response.  

The hearing was closed.

Motion: Mr. Quish to approve.

Second: Mr. Sutton

Discussion: None

Vote: Passed unanimously.

7. 
186 HILLSIDE AVENUE (R-5)  Petition of Mitchell Quintner for Special Permit and Site Plan Review approval to establish an outdoor patio on Map 59, Block 736, Parcels 11 and 12, of which Mitchell Quintner is the owner.

Richard Jurzyk and Frank Basel addressed the board, asking to extend a restaurant front patio on Merwin Ave, with approximately 34 seats. Mr. Sulkis read his administrative summary. He and Chairman Marlow discussed the location of the fence, fire safety, and egress. Mr. Verrone confirmed with Mr. Jurzyk that there will be no additional lighting; Mr. Jurzyk maintained no additional measures were needed to provide enough privacy for neighbors. Mr. Lutz confirmed with Mr. Basel that music would only be played indoors; there was discussion of attaching a stipulation to any approval to that effect. Mr. Sulkis asked Mr. Lutz  if he was suggesting the applicant provide a plan to mitigate music noise levels, such as landscaping; Mr. Lutz said he was aware of noise complaints at the previous restaurants at this address. There was discussion of the non-conforming use in a residential area and hours of operation.  
Chairman Marlow opened the hearing to the public with instructions.

Favor: Summarized below.

The following residents of the neighborhood voiced support for the project: 
Chris Rockett,  185 Seaside Ave.
Opposed: Summarized below.
The following residents of the neighborhood voiced opposition to the project, including these concerns: noise levels, traffic safety, hours of operation, the need for a fence, and parking. There was a question as to why neighbors weren’t notified by mail; Mr. Sulkis stated when asked that no neighborhood notification was mandated for the application.  

Carlos Paredes, 7 Edgefield Ave.  
Sonia Goldberg, 5 Edgefield Ave.

William Goldberg 5 Edgefield Ave.
Rebuttal by applicant
Mr. Basile said the restaurant will benefit the area and there have been many well wishers.

Rebuttal in favor

None.

Rebuttal opposed
William Goldberg 5 Edgefield Ave, reiterated parking concerns.
Jeff Kinney, 31 South St, asked a questoin outside the scope of rebuttal.  

Board Discussion

Mr. Sutton, Mr. Verrone, and Mr. Basel confirmed legal hours for serving drinks. Mr. Quish noted concerns, but said the area is a beach community and he doubted patio music would have a strong negative effect. 

The hearing was closed.
Motion:  Mr. Quish to approve.
Second:  Mr. Moore, adding a stipulation that there be no live entertainment.
Discussion:  None.

Vote:  Motion passed as amended with Messrs Marlow, Moore, Nichol, Panzella, and Quish in favor and Messrs. Grant, Lutz, Sutton, and Verrone opposed. 

8.
178 SEASIDE AVENUE (ZONE R-12.5)  Petition of Thomas Lynch, Esq., for Special Permit, Coastal Management and Site Plan Review approval, to construct 12 residential units under Connecticut General Statutes 8-30g, on Map 35, Block 434, Parcel 8, of which GAMS LLC is the owner.

Thomas Lynch, Esq., 63 Cherry Street, presented 3 applications (Special Permit, Coastal Area Management, and Site Plan Review) for a 12-unit 8-30g application. He introduced engineers working on the project and described the property, noting its central location and that it is in a multi-zone area near condominium complexes. He said 4 buildings with 3 units each are planned, similar to those on Gulf Street. He distributed exhibits, including City department reviews. He said traffic situation at this Seaside Avenue location differs from the 214-224 Seaside Avenue 8-30g application.

Ronald Wassmer, PE, CT Civil Group, 158 Woodmont Road, reviewed the site plan.

David Spear, PE, Traffic Engineer, DLS Traffic, Windsor, reviewed his traffic study.  

Attorney Lynch said the application meets all statute criteria and does not negatively affect the health, safety, or welfare of the community.

Board Discussion:  The board asked questions regarding the site plan, refuse removal, and impervious surfaces. 

Chairman Marlow opened the hearing to the public with instructions.

Favor: No response.

Opposed: Summarized below.  

A 10 minute recess was taken.
The following residents of the neighborhood voiced opposition to the project, including these concerns: too much population density for the area and relative to the project’s lot size, dangerous added traffic and potential accidents, demand to know when Milford would reach the 6% affordable housing threshold required for relief from 8-30g projects, proximity of another 8-30g project on Seaside Avenue, height of the proposed units, relative to single family homes/privacy, distruption due to construction, snow removal, impact on property values, risk of losing family character of the neighborhood, the existing traffic hazards posed by emergency vehicles traveling to the hospital, developers exploiting the 8-30g statute to maximize profit, less suitable neighborhood than Gulf Street for such a development, the potential for legislative changes to the 8-30g law, noise, the extensive opposition of the neighborhood, storm drainage concerns, how public works vehicles will address the additional need for trash collection, destruction of the existing house’s historic nature, discussing efforts by state legislators to change the 8-30g process, overtaxing emergency response vehicle maneuverability, utility infrastructure.
Kathy Bonetti, 157 Seaside Ave.

Regina Parris, 181 Seaside Ave.
Dan Varga, 109 Underhill Rd.
Anthony Bonetti,157 Seaside Ave. 

Joseph Sicotte, 156 Seaside Ave.  

Emma Sicotte, 156 Seaside Ave.

Laurie Smith, 182 Seaside Ave.

Amanda Lerner Taylor, 74 Underhill Rd.  

Colleen Noyes, 6 Seaside Ct.

Tony Bonetti, 157 Seaside Ave, expressed opposition on behalf of the Failicellas at 163 Seaside Ave.

Sue Morazes, 23 Lewis St
Barbara O’Donnell, 25 Lewis St.
Barbara Miro, 83 Underhill Rd.
Sherry Keller, 22 Lewis St.  

Pat Francis, 151 Seaside Ave.
Harry Parks  92 Underhill Rd.

William Schraeder, (?) Lewis St.

Chris Rockett, 185 Seaside Ave.
Ellen Page, 17 Seaside Ave. 
Bob Thomas, 84 Thompson St.
Stewart Pearl, 4 Seaside Ave.
Carol McGuinness, 2 Seaside Ave.  .  

Nancy Warner,18 Seaside Ave.
Steve Varga, 1 Underhill Rd.  

Richard Platt, 132 Platt Ln.

Denise Doucette, 331 Meadowside Rd.

A letter from representative Kim Rose was read into the record.

Lily Flannagan, 38 Prospect St., representing Milford Preservation Trust 

Jack Hyatt, 49 Bassett St.

Gary Boyd, 139 Seaside Ave.
Rita Talt, 133 Seaside avenue  -  A deck proposed two blocks away could not get approved.  H

Janice Berube, 170 Seaside Ave.

Carol Thomas, 84 Thomas St.

Rebuttal by the Applicant

David Spear shared his credentials and statistics to substantiate his study.

Attorney Lynch said Sheila Dravis, Fair Housing Officer in the Community Development office overseas the 8-30g affordability housing inventory, and that the state representatives in Hartford know the affordable housing numbers and percentages as they seek to change the 8-30g law in Hartford. He said the proposed housing height will be 5’ lower than the maximum for a single family home in the zone. He said the board cannot ignore current law.
Rebuttal by the Opposition

The following residents of the neighborhood voiced further opposition to the project, including these concerns: dangerous traffic, speeding emergency vehicles, a desire for fairer representation by elected board officials, and size/density/height of the project.
Pat Francis, 151 Seaside Ave.

Dan Varga, 109 Underhill Rd.
Joseph Sicotte, 156 Seaside Ave.

Barbara Miro, 83 Underhill Rd.
Bob Thomas, 84 Thompson St.
Harry Parks  92 Underhill Rd.

Board Discussion
Motion:  Mr. Quish to keep the public hearing open
Second:  Mr. Grant

Discussion:  None.

Vote:  Motion passed unanimously.

Mr. Sulkis noted that the public hearing must be closed by 25 July.

E.
PUBLIC HEARINGS – 

Chairman Marlow asked for a motion to extend the public hearing. None was forthcoming. Attorney Knuff asked to begin his remarks with the time remaining.



CLOSE BY:
JUNE 20, 2017 

EXPIRES:
AUGUST 24, 2017
2.   150 Boston Post Road, 184 Boston Post Road, and 92 Plains Road – (Zone CDD-1)   Petition of Metro 150, LLC for Special Permit and Site Plan Review approval to construct a retail shopping center on Map 43, Block 304; Parcels 80 and 80A, and Map 53, Block 304, Parcel 82, of which Jordan Realty, LLC is the owner.

  

John Knuff, Esq., 147 Broad Street, spoke for Metro 150 LLC, the contract purchaser of 16.24 acres of the subject property. He described its recent re-subdivision, summarized the applications, stating that they conform with zoning regulations and are of an appropriate scope and character. He noted there were no outstanding issues with the retail portion of the application.

Mr. Sulkis noted that the public hearing must close at the next meeting.

The board confirmed with Attorney Knuff that this agenda item only concerned the retail use.

Chairman Marlow opened the hearing to the public with instructions.

Favor: Summarized below. 
The following spoke in favor of the application, noting the developer’s quality of work on previous projects, and favorable location of the project.

Dan German, 14 Beach Ave.

James Beard, 762 Wheelers Farms Rd.

Jeff Vargo, Long Ridge Rd, Orange.

Opposed: None.
The hearing was closed.

Motion:  Mr. Grant to approve the retail shopping center project.
Second:  Mr. Nichol.
Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All in favor. Motion passed.

3.   100 Plains Road, 110 Plains Road, 150 Boston Post Road, Map 53/Block 304/Parcel 88A - (ZONE CDD-1) - Petition of Metro 150, LLC for Special Permit and Site Plan Review approval to construct a hotel on Map 43, Block 304, Parcel 80, and Map 53, Block 304, Parcels 83, 84, and 88A, of which Jordan Realty, LLC is the owner.

Attorney Knuff confirmed that the project was for a 125-room hotel and that no outstanding items remained from the last hearing.

Chairman Marlow opened the hearing to the public with instructions.

Favor: None. 

Opposed: Summarized below.

The following spoke in opposition to the application, noting traffic concerns.

Kevin Gosling, General Manager, Hampton Inn, 129 Plains Rd.

Opposed: None.

Rebuttal by the Applicant

Attorney Knuff referred to the favorable traffic report, and police approval.

Rebuttal by the Objector

Mr. Gosling said traffic backups would occur.

Rebuttal by the Applicant

Attorney Knuff said the Office of State Traffic Administration (OSTA) would get final say.

The hearing was closed.

Motion:  Mr. Verrone to approve the hotel project.

Second:  Mr. Sutton.

Discussion:  Mr. Grant asked if Plains road could be widened. Attorney Knuff said the traffic study reports room to drive around a left-turning vehicle on the existing road and OSTA jurisdiction, and the nature of approval process. Mr. Sulkis reminded the board that their jurisdiction is limited to private property.
Vote:  All in favor. Motion passed.

4.  
HELD OPEN: PROPOSED ZONING REGULATION TEXT CHANGES – Petition of Metro 150, LLC to amend the following language of Sections 3.16.2.2 (CDD-1) and 5.1.4 Figure 4:

Amend Section 3.16.2.2 to remove the requirement that multi-family residential buildings are only permitted in the CDD-1 zone “when at least 30% of the units are defined as affordable housing in accordance with Section 8-30g of the Connecticut General Statutes.”
Amend Section 3.16.2.2(4)(b) to reduce the permitted minimum square footage of one-bedroom units in multi-family residential buildings in the CDD-1 zone to 700 square feet.

Amend Section 5.1.4 Figure 4 to set the following minimum off-street parking requirements for multiple family dwellings in the CDD-1 zone: (a) minimum required parking spaces of 1-1.5 per efficiency bedroom unit; (b) minimum required parking spaces of 1.5-2 per one bedroom unit; and (c) minimum required parking spaces of 2-2.5 per two bedroom units.
7.
HELD OPEN: 92 Plains Road, 100 Plains Road, 150 Boston Post Road, and Map 53/Block 304/Lot 88A(Zone CDD-1) - Petition of Metro 150, LLC for Special Permit and Site Plan Review approval to construct multi-family residential at Map 43, Block 304, Lot 80, and Map 53, Block 304, Lots 82, 83, and 88A, of which Jordan Realty, LLC, is the owner.  
PUBLIC HEARINGS – CLOSE BY:  JULY 25, 2017; EXPIRES:  SEPTEMBER 23, 2017 

F.
LIAISON REPORTS – None
G.
REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE – No update.
H.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES – 5/16/2017  -   NA
I. CHAIR’S REPORT – Signed a lot line adjustment and lot line consolidation 16 Ricky Street.
J.
STAFF REPORT - None
K.
ADJOURNMENT was at 11:12 PM.
The next Planning and Zoning Board meeting will be held on Tuesday, June 20, 2017.

Submitted by:     Phyllis Leggett ________









      Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk

Transcribed by:   Meg E. Greene
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